LINDENWOOD COLLEGE

Vol. 90

ST. CHARLES, Mo., MAY, 1921

No. 11

Entered at the St. Charles Missouri. Postoffice as second class matter



MISS FLORENCE JACKSON

That a college education is useless unless it trains one to contribute wisely and liberally in service to the world is the message which Miss Florence Jackson, an authority on vocational work not only in this but in foreign countries, is bringing to young college women to-

day.

Miss Jackson, who is non-resident lecturer on vocational subjects at Lindenwood College, is also vocational adviser to students at Smith, Wellesley, and other eastern colleges for women. She is head of the department of vocational advice and appointment of the Women's Industrial and Educational Union in Boston and is recognized as an authority on vocational work. She spent a week at Lindenwood, April 16, holding group and individual conferences and impressing upon her audiences that every one should be a producer of one sort or another in order to give something in service to humanity in general.

That is the large, general idea of Miss Jackson's work, but in its application, Miss Jackson finds herself fitting "the right girl to the right job," taking the square pegs from round holes and putting them where they can work most

efficiently.

A woman whose avowed purpose is "to advance all women educationally, industrially, and socially" must have a vast amount of knowledge of human nature and of working conditions, and must be broad-minded, well-educated, tactful and resourceful. Miss Jackson is peculiarly fitted for her work not only because of her education and experiences, but because of her personality. She is a "comfortable" sort of person, one in whom the backward freshman and the dignified senior are willing to confide their innermost desires and heart secrets. And as soon as they have told her their various likes and dislikes, she is ready, because of her knowledge of current economic conditions, to tell them for what sort of service to prepare themselves.

Miss Jackson, who is English-born, received her early education from governesses and in private schools, and then went to Smith College, where she took the scientific course. She taught in Baltimore for some time and then went back to Smith to teach Chemistry. After three years as an instructor, Miss Jackson, realizing that she knew nothing of public schools, resigned from the Smith faculty and spent the next two years as a mathematics instructor in the Brookline High School. Wellesley next attracted Miss Jackson, and for the next

nine years (with the exception of one) she taught Chemistry here, although she also worked and received a Master's degree from Smith.

To secure more experience in the administrative department of school work, she spent the next few years as assistant principal of a private school in Philadelphia, and then in 1911 joined the department of vocational work in the Women's Industrial and Educational Bureau.

She believes in taking advantage of every opportunity. When located near New York, she spent her Saturdays studying at Barnard College; when teaching in Philadelphia, she took courses in civics and economic conditions at the University of Pennsylvania; when the workmen were slow in equipping her laboratory, she enrolled as a carpenter, bought a box of tools, and like a regular apprentice learned to saw wood and pound nails and fashion articles. Summers frequently are spent either in settlement houses in the east or in trips to England, where a study of the economic situation aids her in her work in this country.

She is constantly making surveys and studies of different kinds of work and different types of women, so that she can give reliable information to the employer and employed. She can tell you at once which lines of work offer most to women and also for which line of work each person is best adapted. But always she emphasizes this one idea—each woman must be good for something, and must contribute as a professional, whether or not she is a volunteer

or a paid worker.

IN MEMORY OF MRS. STEPHENS

Mrs. Maude Bevitt-Stephens, one of the oldest graduates of Lindenwood College, has been called to her home above. Mrs. Stephens closed the earth volume of her life, February 13, 1921, at the age of seventy-nine years. She was born in St. Charles, November 19, 1842, and was the daughter of Dr. Edwin D. Bevitt and Aurora Fingland Bevitt. Her father was very prominent not only in his profession but in the history of St. Charles. In 1851 he served as Mayor of the City. Maude Bevitt was graduated from Lindenwood College in 1860 and two years later was

a member of the Faculty. Her specialty was music and she became a teacher of it in Ottawa, Canada, and Brookville, Indiana. While at Brookville she met Isaac Stephens and was later united in marriage to him at Union, Missouri. Mrs. Stephens was the mother of three children, Edwin, who died in 1904, Herbert, who died in 1912, and Arthur with whom she lived in Kansas City until her Isaac Stephens, her husband, death.

passed away in 1904.

Always an accomplished musician and brilliant speaker, she was active in church literary and musical circles until about the time of the death of her first son when her delicate condition began to limit her activities. As a young woman in Cincinnati, Ohio, she taught Sunday school classes and a Bible class of thirty young men. Later while a resident of Denver, Colorado, she was president of the 22nd Avenue Literary Club-an organization made up mostly of members of the Christ M. E. Church. After coming to Kansas City her letter of membership was transferred to the

Trinty M. E. Church.
Mrs. Stephens was greatly beloved by the Kansas City Lindenwood Association of which she was an ardent member. Her reminiscences of early college days, her ability to entertain with selections on the piano, her active participation in every effort to make the association a great factor for Lindenwood College greatly endeared her to all. She was one of the speakers at the Annual Banquet last May. Great sorrow came to the members of the Association when word was received that Mrs. Stephens had been taken to her heavenly home. The funeral services were conducted by the Rev. John Henderson Miller, D. D., who paid a fitting tribute to her noble life and character.

WEDDING ANNOUNCEMENTS

Mr. and Mrs. Thomas Coke Eberly announce the marriage of their daughter, Elizabeth, to the Rev. Winfield Miller Cleaveland of St. Louis, on March 21, at Joplin. Rev. and Mrs. Cleaveland are at home at 1234 Clara Avenue, St. Louis.

Mr. and Mrs. Sam E. Killen announce the marriage of their daughter, Sammie, to Mr. J. D. Slaughter, on March 6, at

Amarillo, Texas. They will be at home after May 15 in Lubbock, Texas.

Mrs. Elizabeth Ruebel announces the marriage of her daughter, Helen Marie, to Mr. J. Odell Baker, on March 14, at Little Rock, Their address is 518 Scott

The marriage of Miss Helen Isabel Fible and Mr. Jess William Dumont took place in Kansas City, on March 19. They are at home at 823 West Fiftyfifth street, Kansas City.

The marriage of Miss Julia Smith and Mr. William Forrest Cornett took place on March 15, at Santa Monica, California.

Mr. and Mrs. Charles Breckinridge Faris announce the marriage of their daughter, Adalyn, to Mr. Edwin J. Mc-Kee, on January 12, at Boonville, Mo. Mr. and Mrs. McKee are living at the Central Hotel in Jefferson City.

Miss Maurine Cunningham was married to Mr. Wilbur F. Maring, Jr., on January 29, in St. Louis. They are at home at 328 East Dunklin street in Jefferson City.

Mr. and Mrs. John Carleton Jones announce the marriage of their daughter, Marjorie Comingo, to Mr. Patterson Bain, Jr., at Columbia, on March 15.

Dr. and Mrs. Frank S. Webster an-nounce the marriage of their daughter, Christine, to Mr. Heber Reid Rose, at Carthage, Mo., April 20.

BIRTH ANNOUNCEMENTS

Mr. and Mrs. William Graham Williams of Bowling Green announce the birth of a daughter, Helen Frances. Mrs. Williams, who was formerly Helen Taylor of the class of 1916, writes that "of course, we are already planning to send her to Lindenwood.'

Mr. and Mrs. John G. Wilbas of St. Louis announce the birth of a daughter of February 27.

Dr. and Mrs. Clyde M. Balsley announce the birth of Clyde Herbert Balsley, April 6, 1921.

Lindenwood College

A Monthly Bulletin published by Lindenwood College.

Address all communications to the President of the College, Dr. John L. Roemer, St. Charles, Mo.



DOROTHY HOLTCAMP-BADGETT

Mrs. Dorothy Holtcamp-Badgett was a graduate of Lindenwood College class of 1911. While a student she was active in all college activities and greatly beloved by faculty and students. She was united in marriage to Mr. W. R. Badgett and resided in Detroit, Michigan, until her death about a year ago.

It was a fitting testimonial that was paid her memory when her father, Judge Chas. W. Holtcamp of the Probate Court of St. Louis, directed that a gift of \$500.00 to the College should be known as the Dorothy Holtcamp-Badgett Bible Verse Memory Award, the revenue of which should be given the Freshman successfully fulfilling the conditions of the award.

EASTER CHORAL CLUB AND ORCHESTRA CONCERT

The concert was a splendid success. The choral club demonstrated its improvement and progress since its last concert. There seemed to be on the whole better "team work", nicer ensem-

ble, more effective attempts at the artistic. Director Thomas expends his energy not in the effort to effect the spectacular with this choral club but in endeavoring to make the girls sing with assurance, taste, refinement, and a correct understanding of the works they are interpreting. Their most ambitious number, the Zincale by Smith, deserves special mention. This number was rendered with the finish and with the correct "snap and dash," creating atmosphere, depicting animated gypsy activities, which were consigned to us in such a manner that at the conclusion of the number we were reluctant to hear its spirited finale. Their "Deep River" of Burleigh was exceedingly well done; the girls grasped the spirit of this work, replete with mellow, sad harmonies, suggestive of the pathos so typical of the negro race. They got the correct swing accent that is essentially a characteristic of the negro singing.

The Orchestra also comes in for its amount of praise; Miss Agnes Gray, its efficient director, made a pleasing selection of numbers, the first group being of a religious nature and the second of secular character. Having been carefully schooled in such musical requisites as expression, tone production, impetus, and ensemble, the orchestra executed its numbers with a degree of nicety which reflected credit both to director and students. Their "Praise the Lord" by Zamcenik was given with smooth legato and interpreted with the dignity befitting such a number. The bright "Serenade" of Drigo and the cheerful "Summer Days" of Coats were presented in such a manner as to evoke appreciative ap-

plause.

The accompanists of the evening were Miss Ailee Norris and Miss Annie Brooks Gardner, both of whom did creditable work.

EASTER SONG SERVICE

On Sunday evening, March 20, the College Choir, under the direction of Miss Lucile Hatch, gave their annual Easter Song Service.

The first part of the program consisted of two anthems, Allelulia by Brander and Hosanna by Granier. Both choruses were sung with fine spirit and assurance. In the polyphonic sections the attacks and phrasings were well worked out.

Three organ solos played by the Misses Maurece Parker, Grace Weissgerber, and Ailee Norris, and a vocal solo by Miss Esther Saunders, all splendidly given, were included in this part of the evening service.

The second half of the program was a presentation of the Paul Bliss cantata,

"Eastertide."

This tuneful work of seven numbers was beautifully sung throughout. The mood and character of each separate chorus number was presented with a

fine attention to detail.

Much praise is due the Expression Department, under the direction of Miss Marguerite Porter, for the assistance given in working up the cantata. This assistance consisted of a series of seven tableaux, each an interpretation of the spirit and thought of the chorus being sung at the time.

WITH OUR CLUBS Chicago

On March II, the Lindenwood College Club of Chicago met at the home of Mrs. Laura Bruere Wagner for its regular monthly meeting. Mrs. Martha McDearmon Flanagan assisted Mrs Wagner in entertaining. After a very delightful luncheon, the afternoon was spent in transacting the business of the club and discussing affairs pertaining to Lindenwood. The members were much interested in hearing a letter from our dear friend, Mrs. Estelle Nulsen Schroeder, who is in California at present. Mrs. Flanagan told of her recent visit to the college and how much she was pleased with everything. Twenty members were present at this meeting.

Enclosed please find a check to be added to the sum given by the Chicago Club for the Gateway Fund. It is the personal gift of Mrs. Schroeder.

Lois Ely Dinkmeyer, Corresponding Secretary.

Little Rock

"I am enclosing our Arkansas Lindenwood College Club's check for the Gateway Fund,—we only wish it were much, much larger, but you see, as a club we are extremely young and our treasury isn't quite as 'flushed' as we should wish it. But we are sending our best wishes to dear old Lindenwood and to her continued success. "We had a meeting March 16 of the club, but only six of us were present. Our membership is rather limited, but we all enjoy it so much."

Cecile Roctzel, Treasurer.

Kansas City

"Enclosed find two checks from our Lindenwood Club; one is for the scholarship fund and the other for the gateway. A little later we will find it possible to do more.

"Our club is hoping for big things and the meetings are well attended. With much enthusiasm we are looking forward to the May luncheon. Our club sends greetings and best wishes."

> Adele Kellar Poindexter, Corresponding Secretary.

Southern California

"You will find enclosed a draft contributed to the Gate Fund by the Lindenwood Club of Southern California." Clara C. Ford,

Corresponding Secretary.

New York

The Lindenwood Club of New York and Eastern States held a luncheon at the Hotel Waldorf-Astoria on March 8th in honor of President Roemer. We also had as guests Mrs. J. W. Hornor, niece of the founders of Lindenwood, Dr. Francis Irwin, son of the late Dr. Irwin, and Dr. Wm. Carter, who is to deliver the Baccalaureate Address at Lindenwood this year.

After the luncheon we adjourned to a Private Parlor and held our Regular Club meeting. Mrs. Carter, the President, asked Dr. Roemer to address the members. He gave us such a delightful heart to heart talk we do not wonder that "the girls of today" are glad that they are granted the privilege of being "one of Dr. Roemer's girls." "The girls of yesterday" are proud of the wonderful advancement Lindenwood is making and they hope to lend a helping hand to some girl of today. Dr. Roemer paid a great tribute to the Founders of Lindenwood and drew Mrs. Hornor (Mary Sibley Bartlett) into his talk when she very wittily told of her very early reminiscences of Mrs. Sibley.

Following the talks the annual election of officers took place. Mrs. Carter was re-elected President and Mrs. Rog-

ers, Vice-President, Mrs. Tally Recording Secretary, Miss Marie Bruere, Corresponding Secretary, Mrs. Gardner, Treasurer. Mrs. Gardner has invited the Club to meet at her home, 930 Riverside Drive, in June.

Emma Simonds Thompson (Mrs. C. L.) Cor. Sec.

THE MAIL BAG

M. Helen West, New Canton, Ill.—
"Enclosed you will find a check as my contribution to the gateway fund. Lindenwood has certainly made a wonderful growth under your management. Being admitted as a senior college is fine and it makes me wish that I could come back for two more years and change my B. L. to a B. A."

Mrs. Marjorie Merriam Steward, Westeliffe, Colo.—"Please find enclosed a money order to add to the Gate Fund. Of late, I have not received the bulletins, and have missed them very much as I enjoy keeping in touch with that

part of my life."

Mrs. A. J. Clay, Hoxie, Arkansas— "Enclosed please find a check from one of the 'Lindenwood girls of yesterday' who wishes to have a share in the building of the gateway to the campus. A splendid idea!"

Mand Rhodes, 5812 Cates Avenue, St. Louis—"When your letter came asking for a gift for the Gateway at Lindenwood, my first thought was to send the check directly, but my second thought was that the Lindenwood Club would very much desire that a St. Louis gift go through their hands, and as the object is the same in the end, I have sent them the money. I wish you much success in the gateway and in all other Lindenwood affairs which you are directing I always enjoy the Bulletin, thank you for it."

Alice L. Linney, Osceola, Mo.—"This bit I am sending for the Gateway fund goes with many pleasant memories of Lindenwood from 1885 to 1888—a long time ago by the calendar and as the newer girls would view it. This is a fitting opportunity to thank you for the bulletins which come regularly and for the very interesting 'Reminiscences of Lindenwood.' My wish for my alma mater is that it may still grow and prosper and continue to be the fountain from which flows much good to the

girls yet to call Lindenwood their college home."

Kathleen Pieper Rauch—"I am sending my little bit towards the gate fund; it is rather late, but bringing up a future 'beau' for Lindenwood girls keeps me from doing things just when I want to."

Martha and Betty Scroggin, 420 Deming Place, Apt. 6, Chicago—"Please find enclosed a check for the gate fund. We are glad to help Lindenwood in any way that is possible."

R. Hayes Hamilton, Los Angeles—"One of the very pleasant memories of my transcontinental tour was the visit at Lindenwood College. I must take the opportunity at this time to make mention of the fact that my welcome with the "Song" by your young ladies impressed me very much. I should like very much to thank you each individually for the many kindnesses shown me while at your college, but this would be impossible; so I am forwarding under separate cover some 'Flowers Immortales,' which are as everlasting as the memory of this visit."

William Clark Breckenridge, St. Louis
—"Thanks for the copy of 'Reminiscences' sent by Dean Templin. I have very
much enjoyed reading this short sketch
of Lindenwood College and its work. It
is a valuable contribution to the history
of education in Missouri, and I trust
that you will issue a later edition which
will embody further facts brought to
the minds of those who have personal
knowledge of the early days of this institution by these Reminiscences."

Helen A. Finger, Marissa, Ill.—"I watch the papers every day for bits of news from I. C. I am teaching in the school here at home this winter, and like it fine."

S. P. Duggan, Director Institute of International Education—"Baron Korff, recently returned from a lecture trip to the International Relations Clubs organized through the Institute, tells me of the very effective work being done this year by the club at your institution. It is a pleasure to report this to you, and to assure you of our continued cooperation with it. I am aware of the fine work being done by Miss Spahr, who directs it, and hope to be able to express to you in person, before another year is gone, my appreciation of your joint service to the cause of a better inter-

national understanding through the promotion of this student activity."

Mrs. E. L. Miller, Jr., (Marian Knapp)—"I want to tell you how much I have appreciated the Linden Leaves the past year and also the calendar that I received just before Christmas. We are now at Rolla, but our new home will be quite a distance from here, and I know that I will be eager to have any news from school. My address is: Mina Carlota, Armanayaqua, Prov. de sta Cldra, Cuba."

Elizabeth C. Lowry, Fort Sheridan—"I am enclosing a check for the gateway; surely every Lindenwood graduate has great cause to feel very proud of her alma mater. I received an appointment as probationary hostess here at Fort Sheridan on December 15, and have enjoyed the work very much. Yesterday I received word that I would get orders within the next couple of weeks for head hostess at Chanute Aviation field at Rantoul."

V. Mercedes Weber, 412 West Seventh Street, Owensburg, Ky.—"For many weeks I have wanted to write to thank you for the calendar; I certainly appreciated it and each year I think the amount of interest you take in the 'Old Girls' more wonderful. It makes us feel so very proud of our Alma Mater to see and hear the wonderful things you are doing."

Wilhelmina A. Herwig, Farmington, Mo.—"I want to stop my mad chase of Johnnie's dangling participles and Susie's split infinitives long enough to say how glad I am to send in my bit to the gate fund and to express my very tardy appreciation of the Reminiscences, the alumnae directory, and the calendar. The Bulletin comes always as a welcome friend reminding me of glorious yesterdays and suggesting as many more glorious tomorrows in our dreams for Lindenwood."

CAMPUS NOTES

Easter vacation was greatly enjoyed by all who remained at the College. "It wasn't a bit lonesome" they said, "We were sorry to see the rest come back."

The Annual Board was hurried by the threatened Printers Strike in St. Louis, It will be out May first. It is an ill wind that blows no one good. We will have "Linden Leaves" with us before Commencement day.

Dr. A. M. Harding, Professor of Astronomy in the University of, Arkansas and head of the Extension work of that institution was a guest of Dr. Roemer, April 5th. After dinner he gave the students via the stereopticon route a trip to the heavens to explore the mysteries of the solar system. It was an enjoyable trip.

Jeannette Asbury, pianiste, assisted by Elizabeth Swaim, soloist, gave a graduating recital in the Chapel, Thursday, April 14th. It was highly appreciated by all present.

The new Roemer Hall is progressing nicely. It is reported that it will be ready for occupancy about the middle of July. Equipment is being ordered and next September the finest school building in Missouri will be on Lindenwood Campus.

Prof. John S. Ankeney of the University of Missouri and non-resident lecturer on Art in Lindenwood will deliver a lecture the evening of May 6th on "Some Social Values of an Art Education."

May 12, 1914, Dr. and Mrs. Roemer came to Lindenwood as executive heads of the school. Only two dormitories, Sibley and Jubilee, were on 34 acres of Campus. The enrollment of students was about one-fourth the size of the Today Lindenwood with its present. fine buildings, 114 acres of campus, modern equipment, large endowment, and high standard of a class A college is a living testimony to seven years achievement. The students will celebrate May Day on the date that marks the seventh anniversary of the coming of Dr. and Mrs. Roemer.

Judge Frank Hobein of St. Louis awarded his handsome gold medal prize for the best essay on Daniel Webster to Miss Mary Priscilla Calder, daughter of Dr. R. S. Calder.

Miss Madge Johnson of Wheeling, W. Va., is a popular addition to the administration force of the College.

Prof. R. S. Dailey entertained the Educational Club at his home in Sibley Cottage, April 7th. Initiation of new members took place at this meeting and

the following members were initiated:

—Julia Horner, Mary Lucille Redden,
Mary Clark, Maurece Parker, Angie
Noe, Evelyn Brownlee, Edith Reed and
Adeline Ayres.

Announcement has been made that Dr. Wm. Carter of Brooklyn, N. Y., will deliver the Commencement Address, May 31st and Dr. Wm. B. Lampe of St. Louis, Mo., will preach the Baccalaureate Sermon, May 29th. These two strong platform speakers assure the students and public of two splendid addresses.

The Art Department gave a Black and White entertainment in Butler Gym, Friday evening, April 15th, for the benefit of the Gate Fund. It was an artistic success and netted additional funds for the building of an entrance to Butler Way.

Two plays were presented before the faculty and students on Monday, April 18, by the Dramatic Art Club; "The Rostof Pearls" and "Joint Owners in Spain." The plays were given under the direction of Ernest Embry and Merla Goldsmith.

The Y. W. C. A. contest for attendance at weekly meetings was won by Jubilee Hall.

On a large rainbow in the chapel, miles were marked off—each mile for a girl—and each color representing a dormitory. In chapel every Thursday morning, reports from the captains of the dormitories were given on the attendance the preceding Wednesday evening.

Niccolls was represented on the rainbow by a torpedo, Sibley by an aeroplane, Jubilee by a bluebird, and Butler by a tortoise.

The bluebirds had one hundred per cent attendance at every meeting and their prize, the pot of gold, was a wiener roast given for them, Monday afternoon, April 4, by the Y. W.



"SEVEN"

I am a black cat. My name is Seven, an unusual name, but one with a meaning. My mother was the favorite mascot of the 1907 class of Lindenwood College. I was born April 26, 1908, in the storeroom of famous old Sibley Hall.

My stay at Lindenwood, however, was limited to six short weeks. On June 6, 1908, nine girls responded to house party invitations sent out by Miss Theo. Dodson of Jerseyville, Ill., who is now Mrs. Theo. Ryan.

They wanted to take her a present. Having a live college spirit, they decided that I was the smartest of the kittens, so my neck was adorned with a big bow of gold and brown ribbon, the class colors.

I was all curiosity and pride when I was put into a waste basket which was also trimmed in gold and brown. I had a pleasant trip from St. Charles, across two rivers, and to Jerseyville. After an enjoyable week-end, the girls departed, leaving me with my new mistress.

I am now thirteen years old, and in perfect health. I have a great many pictures of myself, so I will send one with this little story, so that all my old acquaintances will learn that I am still alive, and happy.

Helen Brooks Adams, Jerseyville, Ill.

1921-22 CATALOGUE

Our catalogue for 1921-22 and book of views have been received from the printer, and are available for prospective students.